MINUTES OF MEETING OF JUDICIARY & LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE

October 9, 2018
KCAB 2ND FLOOR COUNTY BOARD COMMITTEE ROOM

Members Present:
Boyd Frederick, Jeff Wamboldt, David Celebre, Monica Yuhas, Zach Rodriguez, YIG Mackey Vandixhorn, YIG Maria Grenyo
Others Present:
Chief Deputy Marc Levin, Capt. Robert Hallisy, Capt. Ken Weyker, Capt. Justin Miller, Sgt. Dave Zoerner, Bob Riedl, Clara Tappa, Nancy Otis, Mary Beier, Rebecca Matoska-Mentink, Bethany Lofgren, Mike Graveley, Tina Burke, Dan Esposito, John Franco, Andy Berg, John     O’Day, Gabe Nudo
Meeting Called to Order:
6:00 p.m. by Chairman Boyd Frederick
Citizen Comments: 
 
6:01:  None

Supervisor Comments:
6:02:  None
Chairman Comments:
6:03:  Chairman Frederick advised of typo on Agenda.
Approval of the Minutes from September 5, 2018:


Motion by:  Yuhas

Seconded by:  Celebre

Approved:  unanimously

Presentation of 2019 Budgets:

1) Juvenile Intake

Motion by:  Yuhas

Seconded by:  Wamboldt

Approved:  unanimously

6:04:  Mary Beier began her presentation by distributing a handout that outlined budget changes.  For the 2019 fiscal year, Juvenile Intake is requesting $812,000 in tax levy. 2019 has only four areas that will be affected overall.  The most significant increase comes from the Other Professional Services line item, which includes cost related to juvenile detention.  Racine County will be raising their daily bed rate on January 1st, 2019 and Beier is recommending a $46,718 increase to cover these costs. Beier’s handout included charts that provided the 7-year average of the total number of bed days (2,172) and the costs history.  When Racine County increases their rates for next year, the rates will become gender specific.  They will be charging $175 per day for females and $150 per day for males.  Racine Co. indicates they need to adjust the rate higher for females because they require more staff time, mental health interventions, and other gender specific programs.  Of the juveniles we admit to detention throughout a given year, on average, 31% of the admissions account for females and 69% for males.  Beier advises that by using the 7-year average of billed bed days, account for the female/male percentage split, and using the 2019 rate increase; the estimated amount that the 2019 budget will require for juvenile detention is $342,625.

Supv. Wamboldt asked if Racine Co. stated the reason for the increases. Beier advised that Racine wanted to come in-line with what other facilities are charging.  This year, Washington County is charging $150, Racine County did stay at $130.  In recent times there has been more work associated with females and that is the reason for the gender increase.


Supv. Nudo referred to the bed days by year chart and inquired if the trend continued, did Beier expect to have 2,400 bed days in 2018.  Beier stated that the next two months are unknown, but that December is historically a lighter month. Beier advised that if she were to go over the 2018 estimated amount, that it would be by $10,000.  She did not plan to use Washington County this year, but there were instances where Racine requested that certain juveniles be removed.  These moves increased yearly cost about $8,000 more than originally planned.  She advised that she might need an increase in this year’s budget should something big happen. Wamboldt asked if transportation, for the move between the facilities, was an added expense and Beier advised that KSD made transports and absorbed those costs.  Wamboldt inquired as to why Racine would not house the juveniles but Washington would.  Beier explained that Washington is a smaller facility with single cells and that this year they had their first transgender youth which needed their own area. Racine felt that this individual was taking up too much space.  They also had a juvenile with staff conflicts who had to be moved.
2) District Attorney


Motion by:  Wamboldt
Seconded by:  Rodriguez

Approved:  unanimously


6:10:  District Attorney Michael Graveley began the presentation by distributing a handout with proposed reductions/increases and advised that there were very few changes.  One change is due to the State contributing less money, through a formula that they devised, for Victim Witness services.  The county is being asked to contribute more money due to this change, about $15,000. Benefits and salaries increase budget by about $33,000.  In terms of discretionary things, Graveley is very proud that their budget is asking for substantially less money than previous years.  Reduction in line items include Victim Witness postage/supplies, printing, books and manuals, and capital expenses. These items save $29,000 from last years adopted budget.  There are a couple things being asked to increase, including staff development.  This increase is due to a major change in the DA’s office, they will be transitioning to a paperless office in mid-January.  Because of this transition, it will save on printing, supplies and postage. However, this transition will require additional staff development in the form of conferences and training. The increase in Staff Development will help adapt to the use of the computers and technology in different ways.  The Telecommunications increase is for a needed Smart phone.  Graveley advised that overall, they are asking for savings of $26,500.00.  The are some increases in Revenues; the County has estimated an additional $5,000 for County ordinances and motor vehicle fines.  Based on three-year averages of Prosecution Costs and Witness Fees Revenue, they are projecting an increase of almost $7,000. That totals Revenue increases of $11,900.  Therefore, in terms of savings and revenue they will come in at about $40,000 less than last year and hope to save more in the future by going paperless.

Wamboldt asked about the Telecommunications Increase.  Graveley explained that this includes the cost of one new smart phone as well as an increase in the service fee.  Wamboldt inquired about the $8,000 in overtime.  Tina Burke explained that the clerical staff gets paid overtime, paralegals come in on Sundays to do drafting of cases for the next week.

Supv. Rodriguez asked what Witness Fee Revenue is. Graveley explained that in some cases defendants are asked to provide money back as part of their sentence and these are Witness Fees.


Supv. Yuhas inquired if the Vivitrol program was going to be expanded.  Graveley stated that the program would not be expanding this year.  He feels the program needs a good two years before conversations are held about additional funding, they will then have a better idea of what has worked and not worked.  It is possible that next year it will be discussed.  Graveley does feel that the county has a population that is struggling with opioid addiction that they are not meeting the needs of.  The Vivitrol program is one of the tools that may be brought to the board next year.

Yuhas asked if the reduction in Victim Witness postage was due to going paperless.  Graveley stated that yes it was, expressing that emails are free.  They have already noticed reduced postage costs in these first few months.  He feels that people change their address more often than their email and that this change will also keep them in contact with people.  Wamboldt asked if savings will keep increasing and Graveley expressed that he doesn’t know at this time, but with going paperless they look to aggressively look to increase savings.  Rodriguez asked if email communication was optional and Graveley said yes, people without email will still receive communication through the mail.

Yuhas asked how many cases have been prosecuted this year.  Graveley said that he did not bring exact numbers, but that they prosecute about 4000 cases per year on average with 1400 cases being felonies, 1800 misdemeanor, and the rest traffic.  They have 16.5 lawyers on staff and they file 70% of all legal action in the county.  Graveley then expressed how important overtime is for the weekend paralegal drafting duties.
3) Clerk of Courts

Motion by:  Yuhas

Seconded by:  Celebre

Approved:  unanimously


6:20:  Circuit Court Clerk Rebecca Matoska-Mentink presented with Bethany Lofgren. Matoska-Mentink reported a slightly over 1% levy increase, main reason for the increase is due to a Part time to Full time position in Appeals area.  This has been asked for in previous years and she has always felt justified in the position.  Matoska presented a 3.5% increase in the Guardian ad Litem contract, these are attorneys that represent some of the most at-risk individuals in Kenosha county.  They did not get an increase last year despite the need for it, as the Chief Judge wanted to wait a year while they meshed out all of the treatment court options.  The number of hours that they will increase is well within the limit of the 3.5% increase on that contract.  Matoska advised that there are always three expense line items that she’s concerned about and they are Doctor’s Fees, Interpreter’s Fees, and Attorney’s Fees.  The Advocate Counsel fee was a big concern because for the last couple of years the judges had been appointing county paid attorneys to represent parents in CHIPS actions. However, this year Kenosha County was part of a pilot program that allowed the parents to apply for public defender representation.  This alleviated costs on our local tax dollars.  The primary reason for going that route was that parents who are represented, it was shown that there was a decrease in the time for reunification or for forward progress on some type of permanency for those children. That decreases the overall community resources expended on that particular family in the course crisis.  The Doctor’s fees will meet the budget this year, but the Interpreter’s fees will probably go over. In 2019, the State will be modifying the way that they reimburse counties for Interpreter costs.  We are fortunate in Kenosha that we are able to use the court certified interpreters in almost 100% of our Spanish speaking cases.  This enables us to get extra points for that allotment, so we won’t be penalized. But the new program will actually pay counties who rarely pay for an interpreter just because they have an interpreter program.  We will not know how this will work out because it will be one pot of money that will be divvied out on this point system. Wamboldt asked if Matoska meant that the costs would be over what was proposed for 2019 or over for 2018.  She advised over in 2018, but they have an allowance that lets them move money from expense account to expense account without having to come back before the board, unless it is a significant overage.  Matoska then explained how Circuit Court relies on other agencies and extended her thanks to other departments.  

Supv. Esposito asked Matoska to speak about the increase to the Guardian ad Litem fees.  He asked if the 3.5% was an annual increase just for 2019, she stated that is was. Esposito inquired as to where we are in price comparison to Racine.  Matoska explained that all counties do not contract with their Guardian ad Litems, there are some counties where each individual attorney is able to appoint their Guardian ad Litem that services their court only.  Kenosha County did away with that procedure about 20 years ago, we started contracting at that time. Contracting gives the courts the ability to see long term service and commitments. In Kenosha County, it is a very sought-after contract that gets multiple qualified attorney applicants when there are vacancies. Matoska feels that we are very comparable.  Racine has more courts and an additional Guardian ad Litem, but they use theirs in a different way. Kenosha’s long tenured Guardian ad Litems, know the system and know the judge’s wants and needs, which progresses cases faster without the learning curves.  Esposito asked if Matoska had the dollars and cents comparison to Racine County.  She did not have this information but will be getting it for the board.

Supv. Rodriguez inquired about the increase in subscriptions; Matoska advised that every other year statute books needed to be purchased.  
Resolution from the Kenosha County Sheriff’s Department:
1) WI D.O.T. Bureau of Transportation Safety (BOTS) – Alcohol Enforcement Grant 2018 - 2019

Motion by:  Frederick

Seconded by:  Wamboldt

Approved:  unanimously


7:15:  Capt. Hallisy explained that Racine County receives and administers this grant.  The grant is offered to reimburse labor costs associated with scheduling increased patrol presence to enforce alcohol/drug impaired drivers at targeted times.  The Kenosha Sheriff’s Department anticipates deputies to work approximately 322 hours from October 1, 2018 through September 30, 2019; for a total expected award reimbursement of $20,000.  Wamboldt asked if this grant has been received before and Hallisy advised we have received it for approximately 20 years.  Wamboldt asked about the award amount and Hallisy advised that we get $20,000 and Racine gets $40,000.  Rodriguez asked if this was the “Drive Sober” campaign.  Hallisy advised that KSD calls it alcohol saturation patrol, it is mandated twice a year during Christmas time and Labor Day, and is advertised as “Drive Sober” campaign.
Discussion of Reverse 911:


6:32 Chief Deputy Levin began the discussion with an overview of the system.  He explained that recently there was an incident in the county where citizens needed to be notified of criminal activity.  Notification is made by having their phones called and/or text messages sent.  This is done through a system called Alertsense.  “Reverse 911” is more of a term used and it has nothing to do with dispatch, it is strictly managed by the KSD department of Emergency Management.  The vendor used by KSD is Alertsense and there are two ways of sending messages. One is ETN, Electronic Telephone Notification, this strictly goes to subscribers of Alertsense or citizens with landlines.  The second method of notification is IPAWS, Integrated Public Alert and Warning System, this consists of a pushed-out message via television and cell phones.  The incident in Bristol was sent out as an ETN which only went to subscribers and land lines.  Supv. Rodriguez asked why IPAWS wasn’t used and who made the decision to only use the ETN.  Levin advised the decision was made by Emergency Management and it’s possible that the Director was under the impression that the ETN encompassed all methods of delivery.  This misunderstanding has been corrected and additional training will be received.  Alertsense information has been added to the KSD social media sites so that the public can sign up and become more familiar.  Levin advised that IPAWS usage did make more sense with the use of more cell phones than landlines; however, IPAWS has limitations and requires that certain criteria must be meet.  Rodriguez inquired as to how long the search in Bristol lasted.  Capt. Weyker responded approximately 6 hours.  Rodriguez then asked how far into the 6 hours was the Alertsense message sent out.  Weyker advised that 20 minutes after the incident started an attempt was made to send out notification which didn’t work, 20 minutes later the notifications were sent via ETN.  Rodriguez asked if the 40 wait time for the message to be sent was a vendor error or an error on our part.  Weyker explained that it was a technical error that may have been caused by the operator.  Rodriguez asked what the subscription price is for this service and Levin responded that he does not know the cost for the department but the he believes it is free to the public.  Wamboldt clarified that an error was made, that error has been corrected and more training is to follow.  Levin confirmed that was correct.  Rodriguez then questioned if the alerts went out to everyone that it was intended for and Levin advised that the alert went out based on subscriptions.  Had the alert been sent out via IPAWS on the first attempt, it would have encompassed more people.  Alertsense does recommend sending out the ENT and then following up with IPAWS if required.  Wamboldt asked what would be a requirement. Levin explained that there are parameters that have to be meet before messages can be sent out via IPAWS, depending on intensity of situations.  

Esposito asked if there is a Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) for this and if moving forward if IPAWS will always be used.  Levin advised that if the situation dictates for both alerts to be sent then they would be and that the department will be having additional training which will set the criteria in writing.  Esposito recommended that KSD keep the committee and the board updated with progress of training and procedures set forth for these types of alerts.  Levin advised that they will keep the committee and board updated.  Rodriguez stated that if criteria was meet for ETN then IPAWS should be used as well.  Levin stated that he wasn’t sure of governmental criteria and regulations, and once this information is confirmed the committee and board will be informed.
Presentation of 2019 Budgets:
1) Sheriff’s Department

Motion by:  Wamboldt
Seconded by:  Yuhas

Approved:  unanimously


6:44 Chief Deputy Levin presented the budget that includes a Tax Levy increase of 3.74%.  Overall the department proposed a budget for Operating Expenditures increase by 2.73% or $1.041M. The budget includes the cost of adding one Corporal and exchanging 2 Corporal FTE’s to Sergeant FTE’s, in anticipation of a workday schedule change for the Detentions employees.  Operating Revenue has generally remained the same for 2019 at $9.6M.  The federal inmate housing minimum daily holds remains at a holding 210 per day. 
 The majority of the $1M increase in Operating costs is in Personnel appropriation.  Salaries increased by $591,561 for 2019 and Finance recommends an upgrade in the pay scale for the Corrections staff from NE5 to NE6.  Levin stated that they hoped this change will reduce the turnover of this job classification.  There are still five Correctional guard FTE’s de-funded in 2019.  The overtime budget will remain the same in 2019.  We will continue to hire part time Casual Correctional Employees (CCEs) which help reduce the overtime posts, that full time employees would be required to work. The close of 2018 will be looking at a total overtime expense of $3.1M which is about $284,000 less than 2017.  
There is an overall decrease proposed in the Contractual Services appropriation of $30,831.  This decrease is primarily attributed to the costs associated with inmate health care.  The contracts for professional health services will remain the same for 2018.  

The net increase in the Supplies appropriation is about $30,000, which can be attributed to a $50,000 increase in the Pharmaceuticals budget. They have budgeted for the replacement of AED’s in the Detentions environment, as the current models have expired.  This appropriation also includes the cost of 12 duty weapons, as they anticipate a number of law enforcement staff retirements in 2019.  The Fuel cost has increased by $25,000. They may close 2018 with $50,000 shortfall in the Fuel budget. 
Yuhas inquired as to the Detentions change to a 12-hour shift. Levin advised that these questions would be answered by Detentions Capt. Justin Miller and Clara Tappa of HR.  Miller stated that the employees did not like the current schedule; therefore, a new schedule was very important.  Over the past few years a number of schedules have been discussed, but, due to staffing levels and funding, changes have not been feasible until now.  We are currently fully staffed and the 12-hour shift will work now.  With this schedule, approximately 20,000 hours of overtime can be cut. There will be 4 day off keys to manage.  They will funnel a majority of daily tasks to the day shift and have a greater number of the staff assigned to days. The staff will be afforded every other weekend off with the new schedule.  The current schedule allows 112 scheduled days off a year, the 12-hour schedule will allow them 182 scheduled days off a year.  Yuhas commented that it will also reduce the amount of overtime worked.  Miller stated that they hoped that to be the case.  Esposito asked what would happen if the staff was forced for overtime.  Miller explained that there are Monday through Friday positions at both facilities that can be pulled if necessary.  And the CCE’s will be scheduled over a 24-hour period.  Certain positions can also be absorbed for call in situations.  Shift minimums have been created to restrict PTO usage.  Yuhas asked what the starting wage was for a Correctional officer and how many of them rely on overtime for the low wage.  Miller advised that the starting wage is $19.57 an hour and that a minimum number of employees wanted overtime.  He also emphasized that overtime will not be eliminated by this schedule change.  Yuhas stated that she has seen this schedule work in other states and expressed that the idea of change and the unknown is hard.  Miller expressed that changes have been made for the benefit of the employees, the schedule change gives them more time off with their families which they have been asking for. Supv. Franco asked how many hours must be worked before overtime kicks in.  Miller said that anything over 80 hours in a two-week period will be paid at the overtime rate.  Clara explained that currently overtime is paid any hours over 40 a week but they are proposing, with the schedule change, that be changed to 80 hours per pay period.  Miller stated that currently there are eight pay periods a year when the employees have “short weeks” and they are only paid for 72 hours. Wamboldt inquired as to how the proposed schedule will affect safety and security. Miller doesn’t believe that safety levels will be affected.  He feels that we have a good model setup to follow. Supv. Berg requested the number of call ins per shift.  Miller stated approximately 3 call ins per week and that it would take a lot for employees to be called in on their day off.  Berg advised that he contacted the DOC and spoke with them about a Prairie du Chien schedule change in 2014, that was conducive at the time because they were fully staffed.   DOC stated they would not expand the 12-hour schedule to other facilities because most are not fully staffed.  Berg said that the fact that detentions is only down five FTE’s total, he is leaning towards supporting this schedule change.  Miller explained that working towards the schedule change has involved Administration, Human Resources, and line staff from PTF and KCDC and that everything is not set in stone. Changes will continue to be made to make things work better.  Rodriguez advised that an email was sent to all county board members from an anonymous detentions employee.  The email stated that the schedule will not be a benefit for the employees.  Miller explained that line staff has been involved and provided input since day one.  Rodriguez asked if when the new schedule starts, days off could be protected from forced overtime.  Clara advised that there are certain protections in place with this schedule.  Employees get every other weekend off, they get half of the Holidays per year off, and taking PTO protects days off.  She has sat in on work group meetings and listened to the concerns of the employees.  Rodriguez asked currently how many hours ahead of time am I notified of overtime.  Miller stated that currently overtime comes down 72 hours in advanced and that days off are not 100% protected, the policy contains a nuclear option where days off are the last resort of forced overtime. He does not want to mislead employees by saying they can never be forced for overtime on their days off.  Wamboldt agreed that this is a typical practice for law enforcement.  Rodriguez asked if it would be possible for employees to have a more advanced notice of overtime.  Miller explained that when the 12-hour shifts begin all schedules will be completed by the 17th of the previous month and all overtime will be assigned every 2 weeks.  If shift minimums are not meet, employees will not be able to take off.  The research has been done and hiring of new correctional employees will not be an obstacle in the future.  Rodriguez asked if this would inspire employees to promote within the department because of less overtime available.  Miller responded with advising that being a supervisor is not always about the money and doesn’t feel this would have anything to do with the supervisory applicant pool.  Rodriguez how this schedule compares to the Patrol schedule.  Miller stated that Patrol works a five-two-five-three schedule but it’s not the same as a comparison and Patrol is still in a contract.  Celebre asked if the 8-hour schedule was less conducive to work being completed and that the 12-hour shift will get more tasks completed.  Miller said that he feels the 12-hour shifts will be more efficient.  Supv. Frederick asked if Miller would be willing to come back in 6 months and advise how things were going.  Miller said that he would and invited all members to attend the next work group meeting.  Supv. Berg replied that he had attended the last meeting and heard that the employees will actually have an increased amount of PTO days.  Clara explained that time off will be presented in hours as opposed to days moving forward.  Miller explained that when PTO time is adjacent to days off, employees cannot be forced for overtime on those days.  Rodriguez asked how many scheduled days off will they have without PTO and Miller answered 182 days.  It was then discussed that adding PTO time to that number created ample time off for each employee. Berg expressed that 12-hour shifts increased efficiency by reducing time for shift change.
Levin advised the Capital budget called for an increase of $242,625 over the 2018 plan.  The increase is primarily attributed to Motorized Vehicles.  They plan to purchase 16 vehicles in 2019, three of these vehicles will be unmarked administration vehicles.  The budget includes the cost associated with the necessary equipment to up-fit all vehicles for road-readiness.  Equipment such as: graphics, prisoner partitions, emergency lighting, mobile radios, rifles, in-squad cameras and software licensing. Since they are not decommissioning a like amount of patrol vehicles in 2018, they must purchase the necessary equipment that they would normally transfer from decommissioned vehicles.  The budget also includes replacing one cube truck used by Laundry operations and replacing one of the cargo vans used for inmate transports.  They may only decommission five vehicles from the department fleet in 2019, as they are still building their fleet to allow for enough inventory for take-home vehicles for the law enforcement staff.  The Capital budget also includes Phase 2 of the project planned for both detention buildings which requires replacing the programmic logic controller (PLC) technology. This technology controls functions in the dorms and cells, using panels in various Control rooms, whereby the officer can direct the opening/closing of cell doors and control the lighting and sound.  The project is budgeted for $900,000 over a two-year period, 2018 and 2019.  
The proposed Operating Revenue of about $9.6M will remain the same as 2018.  The minimum daily hold of federal inmates remains budgeted at 210 per day.  They have planned for a net decrease of about $50,000 in proposed revenue from the State of Wisconsin between both felony probation and parole holds and holds for extended supervision violators.  The adjustments were made to mimic actuals from 2018.
Yuhas asked if the additional vehicles would allow for every deputy to have a take-home car in 2019.  Levin answered no, it will take many years to build the fleet to the number needed for every deputy to have a car.  She then asked if any deputies currently take-home cars.  Levin stated only specific deputies take cars home at this time and those include K9 units and School Resource Officers.  Wamboldt asked if there was a plan to start and Levin advised that he hoped for the first round of cars to come in this month and that is when they will start the process immediately.  Wamboldt asked how often cars are currently replaced.  Nancy Otis responded that they are currently replaced every three years and they plan for that to be extended to 5-7 years.  Wamboldt asked if this will create a savings in the long run and Levin replied yes.  
Rodriguez asked if Somers is paying a comparable amount for services as to Bristol or Silver Lake.  Otis advised that their contract is calculated the same.  Levin stated the contracts are very similar.
Wamboldt asked about the increased pharmaceutical expenses.  Otis explained that inmate pharmaceutical costs have been extraordinary in 2018. Medications for HIV and HEP C have become more prevalent and they are expensive.  Otis explained that they will need to see how 2019 plays out, but that she had to increase the budget due to what has been paid in 2018. Berg inquired if mental health drugs have increased and Miller advised that those drugs have increased as well.  Miller advised that detentions changed the pharmacy provider in April and this vendor will refund unused meds.  They are hoping this change will help with costs, but the costs are inmate driven and unpredictable.  Wamboldt asked if all meds are provided by one vendor and Miller answered yes.  Wamboldt asked if there was an increase in prices when the vendor changed in April.  Otis advised that it was difficult to pinpoint the increases based on dosage and length of jail stay.

Rodriguez asked if there were any equipment expenses in this budget for Country Thunder.  Otis advised that there were not and Yuhas added that equipment needed is provided by Country Thunder.  Levin advised that Country Thunder is a bonded event, money is spent on what is needed from that bond. 
Any Other Business Allowed by Law:
7:42 None     
Meeting Adjourned:                               
7:43 on motion by Rodriguez; seconded by Frederick.
Respectfully Submitted,

Michelle Hicks
